
SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the Grants Advisory Committee held on 
Friday, 29 July 2022 at 10.00 a.m. 

 
PRESENT: Councillor Jose Hales – Chair 
 Councillor Daniel Lentell – Vice-Chair 
 
Councillors: Sue Ellington Bill Handley 
 Sunita Hansraj  
 
 
 
Officers: Luke Waddington Climate and Environment Project Officer 
 Emma Dyer Development Officer (Community-Led Plans) 
 Siobhan Mellon Development Officer - Climate and 

Environment 
 Cecilia Murphy-Roads Project Officer 
 Jonathan Malton Cabinet Support Officer 
 Keira Mbye Democratic Services Officer 
 
Councillor John Williams (Lead Cabinet Member for Resources) was in attendance 
remotely. 
 
 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
 There were apologies from Councillor Judith Rippeth with Councillor Sunita 

Hansraj as a substitute. 
  
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
 Councillor Sue Ellington recorded they had had conversations with and worked 

with people who run Sheddit! and those around Swavesey. 
 
Councillor Jose Hales declared an interest in the Shared Services, Melbourn 
Mobile Warden Scheme, funded by the council. 

  
3. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
 The Committee authorised the Chair to sign, as a correct record, the minutes of 

the meeting held on 24 June 2022. 
  
4. ZERO CARBON COMMUNITIES 
 
 The Climate and Environment Project Officer introduced the scheme, explaining 

they provide funds to Parish Councils and Community groups to organise projects 
which help reduce carbon emissions and engage communities on climate change. 
 
The report was for members to present officer recommendations on the allocations 
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of grants funding applied to 2022 – 2023 round of grants for the committee to 
recommend to the Lead Cabinet Member. 
 
It was noted that £120,554 was available for the 2022 – 2023 round which included 
the underspend of £20,554 from the previous year. Applications were accepted on 
the basis of two separate categories, Carbon Emission Reduction / Locking up 
Carbon and Community Engagement on Climate Change. 
 
It was advised the advisory committee of February 2022 agreed to split the funds, 
with 70% to Carbon Emission Reduction / Locking up Carbon and 30% to 
Community Engagement on Climate Change, with members invited to consider 
adjusting the split. 
 
The Committee were reminded that applications for 2022-2023 were open 
between 21 March 2022 and 17 June 2022 and received 22 applications. 
with grants requested could be between £1500 and 15,000 per project and the 
total funding applied of the current year amounted to £190,330 exceeding previous 
years. 
 
Applications were assessed and scored by two officer panels using a methodology 
set out in Appendix C, scores were collated and set out in appendix A. 
 
The Grants Advisory Committee were reminded of the meeting in February 2022, 
where the Committee recommended £15,000 to be set aside for a community 
climate leader training programme which was applied, receiving highest scores in 
the community engagement category, shown in Appendix A, Table 2, Cambridge 
Carbon Project. 
 
There were eleven applications from ten organisations totalling to £104,126 as 
seen in Appendix A and the scoring was across three criteria, with 33% allocated 
to each, projected Carbon Emission Reduction, Additional Value and Lifetime 
Impact, as set out in Appendix A. Out of the eleven applications, seven were to be 
funded, leaving the following four unfunded: 
 

 Hope against poverty, requested £4700. A Cambourne based project that 
collected food from supermarkets and outlets, although scored well in 
Added Value and Lifetime Impact, they scored less on Carbon Reduction.  

 Cambridgeshire’s Citizens Advice Bureau, requested £15,000 to fund 42 
solar panels for their building with 25% percent of their customers being 
South Cambridgeshire residents this enabled them eligible for funding. 
Although panels would result in quantifiable savings, the application did not 
show any previous actions on reducing emissions. 

 Landbeach Village Hall Charitable, requested £14,035 for a solar PV array 
which although showed good measurable carbon savings, there was no 
match offered and no independent report provided. The application scored 
lower in Additional Value. 

 Milton Community Centre Recreation Ground applied for two grants, a 
battery storage, totalling to £6,847 and an interior and exterior lighting 
system totalling to £13,296. The latter scored higher resulting in the battery 
storage application of £13,296 to go unfunded. 
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The second category contained ten applications totalling to £86,204.  
 
The Committee were reminded that Cambridge Carbon Footprint requested 
£15,000 which was granted from the funds set aside form previous years 
underspend, leaving nine applications totalling to £71,204 and reminded the 
scoring was across three criteria’s, Community Engagement Impact, Additional 
Value and Lifetime Impact. 
 
It was recorded the following applications did not score high enough and therefore 
were unfunded: 
 

 Oakington Primary with a request of £4,958.99 for educational environment 
and biodiversity activities. 

 Great Shelford Parochial Charities with a request of £3,462.98 for a tree 
planting project. 

 Babraham Parish council with a request of £4,500.00 for video 
documentation of a forest garden project which was funded from a ZCC 
grant previously. 

 A10 Corridor Cycle Campaign with a request of £1,353.60 for bike stands. 

 Northstowe culture association with a request of £14,000 for a composting 
toilet on the allotment. 

 

Three applications, however, would be eligible for the community chest grant 

instead. 

 

Councillor Daniel Lentell, Vice-Chair of the Committee, advised he was in support 

of Northstowe Culture Association’s request for the compostable toilet. 

 

Councillor Jose Hales asked the Climate and Environment Project Officer to read 

through the application of Northstowe culture association as to why the grant was 

refused, and the Committee were advised it was a good project, but the 

justification may have lowered the scoring compared to other applications. The 

Development Officer for Climate and Environment encouraged the association to 

apply to the lotteries fund or elsewhere. The Development Officer for Community-

Led Plans advised the project would potentially attract more people to tend to the 

allotments, but not enough information was provided, including the emissions 

compared to traditional toilets and if the grant application was successful, whether 

they could raise another £1000. 

 

Councillor Bill Handley was supportive of the project and encouraged the 

association to request for a grant elsewhere. 

 

With regards to the Lets Cook application, Councillor Daniel Lentell enquired 

about the successful stories quoted in application as to what the year was. The 

Climate and Environment Project Officer advised he could not find any dates from 
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the papers but would review this. 

 

After a short discussion, the Committee were advised, by affirmation the Carbon 

Emissions Reduction at Appendix A. 

 

Community Engagement on Climate Change -Table 2  

 

All applications were in favour with the following: 

 

 Cambridgeshire Carbon Footprint 

 Cambridgeshire Sustainable food 

 Sheddit! 

 Sustainable Northstowe  

 

The application for Let’s Cook were discussed by the Committee. 

Councillor Daniel Lentell stated during the cost-of-living crisis people would likely 

be unable to afford to attend the club. 

Councillor John Williams, the Lead Cabinet Member for Resources, was in full 

support of the application. 

 

Councillor Sunita Hansraj stated television programmes and YouTube training 

videos were widely available to teach people to cook. 

 

Councillor Bill Handley questioned whether the application of £15,000 was 

excessive. Councillor Sue Ellington was also in support of the application. 

 

The Development Officer (Community-Led Plans) explained it had a proven track 

record elsewhere in the country, providing physical, mental and emotional health 

benefits, reduction in food waste, ability to cook and eat on a budget, 

improvement of self-confidence and reducing self-isolation. It was stated there 

had been lots of engagement within the community and there was an involvement 

in primary schools and supporting of young adult carers.  

 

The Community Development Officer noted the Children and Young People grant 

funded Let’s Cook in the previous year and they had not applied elsewhere for 

part funding. 

 

The application went into vote, with three Members supportive, and two against 
with the Lead Cabinet Member of Resources to have final delegation. 

  
5. SERVICE SUPPORT GRANT 
 
 It was stated the new cycle ran from April 2023 – March 2026, noting there were 

three key areas of total funding within the scheme. 



Grants Advisory Committee  Friday, 29 July 2022 

 
The Grants Advisory Committee were invited to review report and appendices and 
make recommendations, and noting the total funding was £151,610. 
 
The Committee were reminded there had been no change in the amount in 
previous years but due to inflation, it was to rise to £167,400 and consultations 
with Members of the committee had resulted in reviewing themes, noting there 
would be a total of six compared to the previous of eight which would incorporate 
Arts, Culture and Heritage, Planning and Eco Development and Mental Health and 
Wellbeing. 
 
The committee were also reminded of the refined criteria and guidance notes, 
which included what was acceptable, with amended themes and new proposed 
funding amounts which would require an agreement from Lead Cabinet Member 
for Resources. It was clarified that housing and home on point 9 on the table sits 
separately within its own service budget. 
 
The Committee noted Appendix A held key changes, including Mental Health and 
Wellbeing with a strong focus on acknowledging and requesting applicants for 
Children and Young People organisations, with the Children and Young Person 
project grant being a one off and recommended to continue. 
 
The Independent living criteria would include community transport component to 
reduce isolation and self-sufficient living. 
 
It was noted time scales were from March 2023. 
 
and the bidding round would ideally begin from September 2022. 
 
It was emphasised on section 3 Appendix A, themes were highlighted under 
activities supported and when grants were applied for, the percentages would be 
incorporated into the scoring matrix. 
 
The Committee advised the Lead Cabinet Member to agree with Option 1. 

  
6. COMMUNITY CHEST: FUNDING APPLICATIONS 
 
 The Committee considered new applications received between 7 June 2022 and 

11 July 2022 for grant aid from the Community Chest Grant funding scheme. 
 

It was noted that the application from Girton Cottontails Preschool (LZVNDTGF) 

requesting £1,700 was deferred at the June Grants Advisory Committee. 

Additional information to support the application was still pending and would be 

deferred until the August Grants Advisory Committee. 

 

The application from Great and Little Eversden Allotments (RXKNBZDG) 

requesting £1,941 was deferred at the June Grants Advisory Committee pending 

details on whether any measures would be put in place to fence off the pond for 

health and safety reasons. The applicant requested their application to be 
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withdrawn. 

 

There a total of 5 applications totalling to £7497. 
 

 Elsworth Primary School’s request of £969 was to be funded at full amount. 

 Fowlmere Recreation Ground & Village Hall’s request of £2000 was to be 

funded at the full amount providing they could confirm they would be funded 

the remaining £33,429.21 within the 12-month period. 

 Cambourne Church’s request of £2000 was deferred until the next meeting 

as more information was required. 

 Duxford Community Centre’s request of £528 was to be funded at the full 

amount. 

 Cambourne Lawn Tennis Club’s request of £2000 was rejected due to it 

being a town council building and facility that was leased for their use.  

 

It was emphasised that Appendix B contained the criteria and application form with 
the requirement that all local district councillors were in support before funding and 
all councillors would be provided with full details before projects were put forward 
to the committee. 

  
7. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 
 Friday 26 August 2022, at 2pm. 
  

  
The Meeting ended at 11.30 a.m. 

 

 


	Minutes

